(€

Friends of Mineralogy

A Quarterly Newsletter

President’s Message

Thanks to all the FM Board, Chap-
ter, and National members who have helped
make FM what it is today! And that state-
ment leads to the questions: What is FM
really all about? What is our focus or mis-
sion as an organization? Some members
asked me these questions in Tucson so let’s
look at the stated goals of FM:

e To preserve and protect mineral
specimens for education and re-
search.

e To promote the preservation of
valuable specimen localities and
mining deposits.

e To encourage the collection of min-
erals for their research and educa-
tional value.

e To advance programs of mineral
study and the educational activities
of amateur groups.

e  To promote the dissemination of
information about minerals, min-
eral localities, collections, and min-
eral studies.

e To preserve the science and art of
descriptive mineralogy as it applies
to crystal formations.

FM is a volunteer organization
dedicated to the goals just stated. Goals are
purposes upon which action is taken. We
now have a committee that is reexamining
our mission and, hopefully, going to recom-
mend some programs that will put action
into our goals. The most important resource
that FM has is the time of its members. As
we begin this century, we should look back
with pride on our 30-year history and move
forward to direct our efforts toward FM’s
aims.

I applaud John Rakovan’s request
for FM to participate with MSA in a volun-
teer speaker program. This program will
further FM’s educational efforts. 1 also
agree with Nelson Shaffer that FM needs a
voice in the AGI family. We will not be
heard if we are not active in such projects.

Further than these, I suggest a vol-
unteer program in which every member may
be involved on a local basis. Find a school
near you that has earth science instruction
and become an earth-science resources vol-
unteer. Contact the school principal and tell
him/her what you wish to do, which may
include: helping the teaching staff review
the literature the students are studying; pro-
viding sample sets; and giving presentations
to students on mineralogy and other earth
science topics. Presentations on physical
properties, formation of crystals, the rock
cycle, and where one might find minerals in
your region will be well received by both
teachers and students. You may even find
where you can get rid of the many extra
specimens you have collected down through
the years! Be certain to tell the school offi-
cials and teachers about FM and what we
stand for. Stress that you are volunteering
as a member of FM. Show them the goals
of FM. And don’t forget your local Boy
Scouts/Girl Scouts. Let their leaders know
you are a resource person.

I would like to see all FM members
try such a program for a year and hear from
you about the results. Such a program
meets three of the five goals of FM listed
above, and provides a major outreach to po-
tential future collectors. Who knows, you
may spark the interest of a future museum
curator, mineral dealer, or world-class hob-
byist? And it is not too late this school year
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to contact teachers and start discussions. They will have
many suggestions about how and what you can prepare
and what their specific needs will be next fall. I want to
hear from any member who tries this outreach program.
Let me know about your experiences. I was “turned on”
to science at age 12 by a relative, but it could just as well
been a school volunteer. I hope to be able to inform the
membership of this program’s effects in a series of short
articles in this year’s newsletter. Won’t you join me in
such a project? I will soon be contacting my local
school system.

I want to wish good collecting and good health
to all FM members in the coming year!

Sincerely,
Mike Howard, FM President
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The 22nd FM-TGMS-MSA Mineralogical Symposium

THE MINERALS OF RUSSIA

In Conjunction with the Tucson Gem and Mineral Show

Saturday, February 10, 2000

Call For Papers

The twenty-second annual Mineralogical Symposium, will be held on February 10, 2001 at the Tucson Gem
and Mineral Show. It is cosponsored by Friends of Mineralogy, the Tucson Gem and Mineral Society, and the Min-
eralogical Society of America. The topic of the symposium is Minerals of Russia - the Tucson Show’s theme for
2001. Papers on descriptive mineralogy, paragenesis, classic and new locations and related subjects about the miner-
als of Russia are welcome. An audience of amateur and professional mineralogists and geologists is expected.

Anyone wanting to present a paper should submit a 200 to 300 word abstract to:

Raymond W. Grant, Show Chairman
Mesa Community College
1833 W. Southern Ave.
Mesa, AZ 85202
(480)461-7008 (phone)
(480)461-7234 (fax)
rwgrant@mail.mc.maricopa.edu (e-mail).

Presentations will be twenty minutes, followed by a period for questions. Abstracts must be submitted by
September 10, 2000. The abstracts will be published in the January/February 2001 Issue of the Mineralogical Record.

<
New Directory Coming in June ~
The biennial Friends of Mineralogy Directory will be
published in June 2000. Please help us to provide a
complete and correct listing for you. Check that your
mailing label has all the right information. Has your
phone number or area code changed in the last two
years? Would you like to add an e-mail address to
your listing? You may also add a line with your busi-
ness name to your listing if you wish. Send additions
and corrections to Regina Aumente at the address
Check Out these Web Sites:
The FM Web Site!
http://www.indiana.edu/~minerals/fm.
html
A New Geological Search Engine!
http:/www.binary.net/treasure
The A : Geological Institute!
http:/www.agiweb.org/
S
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FRIENDS OF MINERALOGY

Annual FM National Board Meet-
ing Minutes

February 11, 2000
Tucson, Arizona

Call to Order and Welcome:

Nelson Shaffer, President opened the meeting
and greeted the 23 attendees. Introductions followed.
President Shaffer then turned the floor over to Mike
Howard, FM Secretary.

Recognition of New Directors:

Mike Howard presented the results of the FM
elections. The Secretary received 50 ballots, which were
tabulated upon his arrival in Tucson. Three new Direc-
tors were elected; Jack Nieberger, Anna Balog and Larry
Nuelle. No write-in candidates were received. Mike
Howard, Susan Eriksson and Karen Wenrich were re -
elected to the board.

Report of the Nominating Committee:

President Shaffer submitted the slate of officers
for approval by the Board; Mike Howard, President,
Susan Eriksson, Vice president, Roland Bounds, Treas-
urer. Chuck Miller was appointed to the Board to re-
place Mike Kokinos, who resigned. He was also nomi-
nated as Secretary. Discussion ensued.

Karen Weinrich and Regina Aumente com-
mented that according to FM procedures, the slate of
nominees for election is to be limited to six persons.
They questioned the inclusion of eight nominees on the
current ballot. The oversight was duly noted by the
board and will be corrected in future ballots.

Regina Aumente questioned whether proce-
dures allowed the Board to accept Chuck Miller as Sec-
retary since he had not been officially elected. President
Shaffer reiterated that Chuck was appointed to the Board
to replace Mike Kokinos, who resigned. There being no
nominations from the floor, the slate of officers was
unanimously approved by the Board.

1999 Board Minutes:

Mike Howard noted that the minutes had been
sent to each Board member in their pre-meeting informa-
tion package. There being no discussion, the minutes
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were unanimously approved as submitted.

Officer Reports:

2 000 Secretary's Report: Besides working with the
National Board members, this past year | was able to
make much closer contact with most of FM's Chapters. |
requested, and began to receive, the various Chapter
newsletters. Thanks to all the Chapter Officers who as-
sisted me on this project! With this information, I was
able to provide more up-to-date information on Chapter
activities, Symp osia, etc. However, I discovered that it
probably would be a much better arrangement if each
Chapter had an individual whose responsibility would be
to keep the National Secretary informed about Chapter
activities. Such a person would simply need to send a
summary of up-coming events, activities of note, et cet-
era to the National Secretary, timing such information so
it could be added to the National Newsletter. Problems
with scheduling, printing, and mailing the National
Newsletter generally have resulted in it being mailed at
the end of any given quarter. This means that informa-
tion about a symposia or meeting that will be in the next
3 to 6 weeks will be out of date by the time the Newslet-
ter is printed, so whoever does this needs to think at least
3 months ahead concerning upcoming events!

I hope everyone has enjoyed the new format of
the past 4 issues. It is solely up to the Secretary to de-
cide on this, so I take full responsibility for both content
and appearance. | feel that I managed to fulfill my sec-
retarial duties this year as best as my home and work
schedule allowed.

For the sake of the incoming Secretary
I will repeat what I said last year, please remember that
if you submit any report to the Board during the Annual
Meeting, do it also in writing or computer file and give it
to the National Secretary. It will prevent confusion
when the Secretary begins to work up the Board meeting
minutes for publication in the Newsletter. Be certain to
include in the write up WHO presented the report and if
fora given Chapter, note that information in the file
name or title!

I remind you that if you move and give
the US Post Office a forwarding address that action, in
itself, is NOT sufficient to keep FM's records up-to-date.
When the time runs out, we lose you as a member. You
must notify either the National Secretary, the National
Treasurer, or Regina Aumente since she holds the me m-
bership records and generates the labels! Please help us
keep your records current!




There was one individual at the General FM
Meeting who asked about the Directory, who has them
and how to get one. It was pointed out that the Na-
tional Secretary has them. It was interesting to note
that during the past year 1 got no requests for Directo-
ries from any member. | have found the Membership
Directory particularly useful this past year, both in
planning a trip and contacting people.

Finally, I cannot leave this National FM of-
fice without expressing my sincere thanks to everyone
who has assisted me during the past three years. In
particular, thanks are due: Regina Aumente for her
100's of email replies; Roland Bounds for his prompt
reimbursal of my Secretary expenses; Credo Schwab
for his advice and guidance on the Newsletter; Nelson
Shaffer for giving me positive reinforcement when-
ever | have needed it; Mike Kokinos for assisting me
concerning updating the By-Laws and Operating
Regulations; and for the many Chapter people who
supplied newsletters and Chapter activity information
to me during this past year! I appreciate having had
the opportunity to serve Friends of Mineralogy in this
capacity.

Respectfully submitted,
Mike Howard, FM National Secretary

Treasurer's Report:

FISCAL YEAR 1999

The format of the Treasurer's Report Sum-
mary is an ever-evolving tribute to the changes in the
organization itself. Once again a new category is ;
added to the form for AGI dues fees, as proposed
membership necessitates a future budget category.
Please note the cost of this item in respect to a prob-
able dues increase. Note also a decrease in the best
article line due to check processing questions with the
Mineralogical Record. The draw money allocated
to the Secretary for printing the newsletter has worked
well in reducing out of pocket loans from the Secretar-
ial Position.

Dues remission continues to have some kinks
in the process, but the majority of discrepancies have
been corrected over the last several years. Local
Chapter Presidents are encouraged to inform their
members and officers that FM National runs based
upon the calendar year with dues being due as of
January 1, and past dues as of March 31. Whatever
schedule your chapter
keeps, National portions should be remitted no later
than March 31, so that your members do not miss out
on their newsletter.
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It is a sad event to note the passing of the Great
Basin Chapter as of the end of 1999. Records from the
Chapter should be forwarded to National for archiving.
Chapter monies were dispersed to several worthwhile re-
sources. On a more pleasant note, the new Southeast
Chapter is alive and kicking and the Mississippi Valley
Chapter is about to get off the ground.

INCOME

Income in 1999 was up considerably due to a
generous donation from Werner Lieber to be used toward
production of the newsletter. A significant proportion of
interest income was also above the projection as were
payments for badges from the Chapters, about 25% for
interest and a 4X factor for badges. These items offset a
significant drop in dues income. Part of the dues income
imbalance is due to a number of people paying for multi-
ple years in the past and not needing to pay this particular
year. In the final analysis, income was about $500.00
above expected levels.

Similar to last year, the checks made out to the
Mineralogical Record were never cashed. The money for
these checks has been returned, on paper, to our
accounts. If anyone knows what is happening, please let
the Treasurer know. v
A

EXPENDITURES

Loss of dues income this year was somewhat bal-
anced by savings in all areas of our expenditures conr
pared to budgeted funding. Further inroads in some
costs by use of the Internet instead of postage and tele-
phone have helped keep things in the black. The coming
year may be harder to deal with as we are due for our di-
rectory update and mailing, as well as contemplating the
addition of a new cost in the form of dues to AGI.

SUMMARY

As of 12/31/99, FM Inc. had $20,792.89 on
hand. This is a substantial increase over last year. A dues
increase should be considered for the following year if we
decide to join AGI, unless the organization wishes to run
considerably in the red in the future. The annual account
analysis was performed by Director Michael Kokinos.
Please see a copy of his letter for the results.

Respectfully submitted, Roland E. Bounds,
Treasurer

Nelson Shaffer announced that Mike Kokinos
had notified the Board that he is stepping down from the
audit committee. President Shaffer expressed the Board's
gratitude for Mike's excellent support and effort.
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Vice President's Report:

Susan Eriksson announced the Best Paper
Awards. The Best Paper Award for Rocks & Miner-
als was given to Tom Rosemeyer for The History, Ge-
ology, and Mineralogy of the White Pine Mine, Onto-
nagon Michigan vol. 74, no. 3, pp. 160-175. The
Award forMmgm_lgg;g_aLMd_ went to C. Jones, J.
K. Jones & G. LaBerge for The Flambeau Mine,
Ladysmith, Wisconsin vol. 30, no. 2, pp. 107-130.
(March-April).

Ms. Eriksson also confirmed that she is con-
tinuing work on a set of written procedures and guide-
lines to be followed in future judging activities.

President's Report:

Nelson Shaffer opened his remarks by recog-
nizing the passing of Richard Gaines and Art Mont-
gomery, two pillars of the mineralogical community.
The Board observed a moment of silence in their
memory.

President Shaffer noted that there had been
many changes to FM during his tenure. The most re-
cent of which involved the disbanding of the Great
Basin Chapter and the inception of the Mississippi
Valley Chapter. He further noted the efforts of Henry
Barwood in continuing to upgrade the FM Website.

President Shaffer then introduced John
Rakovan, Ph.D., who was before the Board as a repre-
sentative of the Mineralogical Society of America
(MSA). John outlined a conceptual proposal that FM
and MSA enter into a co-operative program to mutu-
ally expand the educational outreach capabilities of
each organization. He suggested a joint effort to de-
velop a national Directory of Speakers who could be
available to make presentations on mineralogy and
related topics in schools and local clubs.

A number of questions were raised, including
mutual access to mailing lists and FM's relationship to
MSA publications. The Board requested more infor-
mation and a formal proposal from MSA.

The business completed, Nelson Shaffer
passed the gavel to the new President, Mike Howard.

Committee Reports:

Archivist Report; The year of 1999 was relatively un-

eventful for the Archivist. The principal task was to
download all the 1999 Secretarial files onto a computer
diskette, label the diskette, and add it to the archived mate-
rials.

Submitted by Mike Howard

Awards: Karen Weinrich announced the results of the vot-
ing by the Board for the Werner Lieber Photo Contest.
There were seven entries in the competition. First place
went to Sugar White for Natrolite, Jacupiranga, Sao Paulo,
Brazil. Second and Third place went to Bruce Gaber for
Quartz with Lepidocrocite, Brazil and Muscovite, Ze Pinto
Prospect, Minas Gerais, Brazil. The travelling exhibit is
scheduled to move to the Los Angeles area and then to the
northwestern U.S. Additional efforts will be made to cir-
culate it in the eastern U.S. later in the year. Karen also
announced that the theme of the 2000-2001 Werner Leiber
Contest would be Russian Minerals.

wards: Karen Weinrich ex-
plained that Kay Robertson has asked that her name no
longer be used in connection with this Award. Susan
Eriksson suggested that the name be changed to The FM
Education Prize. The Board unanimously approved the
change.

Mineral Locality Index Jim Hurlbut presented an update

on the committee's activities. The Nevada index is com-
plete and was published in Rocks & Minerals in Novem-
ber. The Wyoming Index is in corrections with the pub-
lisher. New Hampshire remains in progress. There still
has been no author commitment for Oregon.

Bylaws: Mike Howard explained that complete updated
bylaws were mailed to all Board members prior to the
Board Meeting.

Membership/Directory: Regina Aumente described her ef-

forts in updating the membership directory for 2000. She
noted that she had very little response to the change that
allowed members to place their business affiliation in the
directory. She placed a June 30, 2000 deadline on receipt
of all updates for the directory

Dealer Association: No report.

New Business:

: Treasurer Roland Bounds proposed a budget
of $5,000 for the fiscal year 2000. After a review and dis-
cussion, the Treasurer's report and budget of $5,000 for
2000 were unanimously approved. Note that the budget
calls for a deficit of $1,280. The shortfall is due to the in-
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creased expense of FM's affiliation with'the American
Geological Institute (AGI). After much discussion, the
Board unanimously decided to table the suggestion that
the FM dues be raised by $2.00 to cover the additional
expense until next year.

2001 Symposium: Russian Minerals.
2001 Symposium Chair: Karen Weinrich confirmed

that Ray Grant would act as Chairman for this year's

symposium.
Election of Nominating Committee for 2001: The

nominating committee for 2001 is composed of Nelson
Shaffer as chair, Anna Balog and Larry Nuelle. Brief
discussion ensued concerning the need to limit the slate
of officers to six. There being no further discussion,
the nominees were unanimously approved by the
Board.

Newsletter: Mike Howard emphasized that informa-
tion for the newsletter must be received by Chuck
Miller by the end of February in order to assure that the
piece is mailed. The question of broader use of email
for dissemination of the newsletter was raised. Discus-
sion ensued. Chuck Miller will work to expand the use
of electronic communications.

Mineralogical Record: Mike Howard will assume the

responsibility to place current articles in the FM page
of the MR. Lead-time is critical in getting the material
publis hed in the magazine.

AGI Affiliation; Nelson Shaffer confirmed that FM had
completed the formal affiliation with AGI, as directed
by the Board. To accommodate the added cost of this
relationship on FM, he suggested that the Board change
the Operating Procedures to adopt a $2.00 dues in-
crease. Numerous questions were raised concerning
the cost-benefit of the AGI Affiliation. Nelson Shaffer
noted that AGI's ability to represent FM on key politi-
cal and regulatory issues is a major benefit. Access to
Geotimes is also a benefit. After discussion, the Board
tabled the proposed dues increase, opting instead to
fund the affiliation from existing revenues while as-

ses sing the impact of the relationship over the upcom-
ing year.

Insurance: Omer Dean presented a written report,
which described the current status of insurance cover-
age of each of the chapters. His report concluded that
obtaining insurance from a single national carrier is
prohibitive. He suggested that FM examine the South
Central Federation of Mineral Societies since they ap-
pear to have the best package available. Emphasis
should be placed on insurance at the chapter level

rather than the national level. Discussion followed and the
Board decided to establish a committee composed of Jim
Hurlbut, Andrew Sicree, Joe Marty and Susan Eriksson and
Omer Dean to continue the investigation and report back at
the next meeting.

Other Business: Larry Nuelle presented the application for a
charter from the Mississippi Valley Chapter. After review,

the Board unanimously approved the chapter's application,
pending receipt of all necessary state and federal approvals.

Chuck Miller suggested that a committee be estab-
lished to examine the strategic goals and objectives of FM
National. He indicated a lingering concern that FM National
lacks focus and an identity. The Board established a commit-
tee for this purpose composed of Chuck Miller, Bill Dameron
as Chair, Regina Aumente, Nelson Shaffer and Anna Balog.
The committee will report to the Board at the next meeting.

Susan Eriksson recommended that an effort be
mounted to develop a written handbook of Officer and Co m-
mittee procedures. Larry Nuelle volunteered to co-ordinate
the activity.

Chapter Reports:

Pacific Northwest Chapter:

The annual meeting and symposium of the Pacific
Northwest Chapter of FM was held September 24-26, 1999 at
the Days Inn in Tacoma, Washington. Our 25" Anniversary
Symposium featured Silver and Silver Minerals and proved
to be a very successful event.

The membership approved a donation in an amount
up to $2000 to build a mineral display case in the Northwest
Minerals Gallery at the Rice Northwest Museum of Rocks
and Minerals in Hillsboro, OR. The Chapter will maintain
rotating exhibits in the case featuring minerals from the
northwest.

Officers elected to a two-year term are:

Sharleen Harvey, President
Jim Etzweiler, Vice President
John Lindell, Secretary
Cheryl Burchim, Treasurer
Bob Meyer, Director

The chapter agenda for the year 2000 includes a
mineral viewing, board meeting and symposium committee
meeting on March 11th at the home of John Lindell; a me m-
bership meeting, swap meet, barbecue and campover at the
Rice Northwest Museum of Rocks and Minerals on June
10th. Our annual cleanup, campover and mineral dig at

€«
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Washington Camp, Washington will be held on the
2nd weekend in August. Our 26th Annual Symp o-
sium will feature Minerals of Nevada and will again
be held at the Days Inn in Tacoma, Washington,
September 22nd through 24th.

Jim Etzweiler, Vice President and Mem-
bership Chairman has developed a new two-fold
flyer, which contains information about the Friends
of Mineralogy and a membership application. The
flyers are being displayed at local Gem and Mineral
Shows, mineral museums and dealer shops in the
effort to acquaint potential members with the or-
ganization and encourage membership.

Through John Lindell, Secretary, the Chap-
ter is making a concentrated effort to reconcile our
membership records with the national FM treas-
urer's records. The PNWFM contact for the next

two years is:

Sharleen K. Harvey, President
2309 S.W. 1st Ave., #2142, Portland, OR 97201
Home Phone: 503-248-4194
Work Phone: 503-647-2418
Email: bill-sharleenharvey@worldnet.att.net
Respectfully submitted,
Sharleen Harvey, President

Soutt California C1 999 I F :
The Chapter:

1,

2,

Hosted two conferences in March and
October.

Has started assembling 10 new out-
reach mineral educational kits for the
San Bernardino County Museum.
Continued work on the update of Cali-
fornia minerals.

Circulated Werner Lieber photos to
numerous museums in Southern Calif-
fornia and the and the MSSC Mineral
Show in Pasadena.

Varied the meeting location between
museums to give members a better
opportunity to attend.

Sent applications to join the Southern
Chapter to the recently—folded Great
Basin Chapter.

Volume 30, no. 1

Colorado Chapter:

January speaker was Dudley Blauwet, who dis-
cussed the Minerals and Mineral Localities of Pakistan.
The annual Chapter auction is set for June 8th. A Chapter
field trip to pegmatite localities in Wyoming is set for
September 21-24 and will be lead by Bill Chirnside. In
preparation for this trip, a slide program that will be a trip
preview is scheduled for September 7. Stay tuned for
more information about this trip.

Pennsylvania Chapter:

The Pennsylvania Chapter of FM held it's annual
symposium, field trip, and benefit auction during the first
weekend in November of 1999. The theme for the symp o-
sium was zeolites and the field trip was coordinated to a
zeolite locality at the Dyer Quarry, in Birdsboro, PA.

Current chapter plans include a spring field trip in
early June, and the year 2000 symposium the first week-
end of November (3rd-5th). The theme for the PA symp o-
sium is a retrospective of Dr. Art Montgomery and his 30
years of FM.

Submitted by Roland Bounds
theast Chapter:

The Southeast Chapter held two events in 1999.
In June, the group met in Spruce Pine, N.C. to tour the
Feldspar Corporation pegmatite operations. Additional
trips to the Ray Mine and Crab Tree Mine rounded out
the weekend. In October, the Chapter held its second an-
nual symposium at James Madison University in Harri-
sonburg, Virginia. The topic was Mississippi Valley
Type Deposits. The weekend ended with a field trip to the
Bull Run Quarry near Manassas, Virginia.

2000 plans call for a spring trip to Graves Moun-
tain Georgia at the end of May and an October seminar
on Gold in the Southeastern U.S.

Submitted by Chuck Miller
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i Vall ter:

The Mississippi Valley Chapter re-
ceived conditional Charter approval from the
Board in Tucson pending receipt of Not-for-
Profit status from IRS. The Chapter will pre-
sent its first annual symposium on October
27-29, 2000 at the Best Western Tradition
Inn in Farmington, Missouri. The topic of
the seminar will be “Minerals from the Mis-
sissippi Valley-Type Occurrences”. A field
trip to a Doe Run lead mine is planned. Con-
tact Larry Nuelle, President Nuelle, Presi-
dent, P.O. Box 1770, Rolla, MO 65402-1770
(brm@frdnet.com) :

idw hapter:

The Midwest Chapter will hold its
annual program in conjunction with the 36th
anniversary Cincinnati show at the Cincnnati
Convention Center, May 13-14, 2000. Con-
tact Dwane Edington at 765-345-5144.

n n Mem hi tin

The meeting was held in the Tur-
quoise Ballroom of the Tucson Convention
Center and convened at 5:00 PM, Saturday,
February 12, 2000.

Nelson Shaffer, past President, gave
the welcome and asked Mike Howard to in-
troduce and recognize the New Directors and
Officers. Re-elected to the Board were Susan
Eriksson, Karen Wenrich, and Mike Howard.
New to the Board are Jack Nieburger, Anna
Balog, and Larry Nuelle. It was announced
that Mike Kokinos resigned and Chuck
Miller was appointed to fill his remaining
two-year term. The Board Officers for Year
2000 are: Mike Howard, President; Susan
Eriksson, Vice President; Chuck Miller, Sec-
retary; and Roland Bounds, Treasurer.

The Best Paper Awards were given
to Tom Rosemeyer for his article in Rocks
and Minerals entitled The History, Geology,
and Mineralogy of the White Pine Mine,
Ontonagon County, Michigan and to Casey
Jones, Jane Koepp Jones, and Gene LaBerge
for their article in Mineralogical Record enti-
tled The Flaumbeau Mine, Ladysmith, Wis-
consin.

In the absence of the National
Treasurer, Mike Howard presented a general-
ized Treasurer’s Report. See the Board

Meeting minutes for the specifics of the Treasurer’s Report.
Other FM Projects:

Membership Locality Index, presented by Mike Howard:
progress has been made with the publication of one state index in
1999, and 2 additional states on the way b.

Membership and Related Topics: a brief summary of present me m-
bership numbers and plans for the 2000 directory were presented by
Mike Howard.

Lieber Photo Contest: Karen Wenrich discussed this past
year’s entries and announced the winners: Sugar White took 1%
place with her photograph of natrolite; Bruce Gaber took second
and third place with his photographs of quartz and muscovite, re-
spectively.

2001 FM/TGMS/MSA Symposium: Will be on Russian
Minerals, Ray Grant of Mesa, Arizona will chair the Symposium.
AGI affiliation: Nelson Shaffer, past President, and FM’s AGI rep-
resentative, gave a brief presentation. It was noted that the Board
had tabled the consideration of a raise in dues to cover the cost of
the affiliation until next year. More input from the Chapter’s was
desired.

FM has formalized its affiliation with the American Geo-
logical Institute (AGI). The affiliation adds a dimension to FM’s
educational outreach capabilities that it could not possess otherwise.
This article is the first of an ongoing series on the affiliation and
what it means to the membership of both organizations.

AGTI’s primary goal is to foster communication between the
myriad of geological, hydrological and geotechnical organizations.
By facilitating communication within the geoscientific community,
AGI hopes to magnify their “voice” on issues of concern in Wash-
ington and elsewhere. Some of these issues are of direct concern to
FM members. Collecting on federal lands, efforts to reduce access
to the national forests through roadless designations and reduced
funding for the USGS are but a few issues that come to mind.

FM is not chartered to participate in lobbying activities.
We are exclusively an educational organization. Our association
with AGI provides our membership with access to important infor-
mation on the regulatory and congressional initiatives of interest to
us, and a vehicle to provide input on these issues through their es-
tablished communication channels.

For the serious mineral enthusiast, AGI also provides an
excellent vehicle to access articles and publications via its GeoRef
database system. Check out their homepage at www.agiweb.org.
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Werner Liebef Photo Contest
and

Traveling Museum Exhibit
Sponsored by Friends of Mineralogy

A traveling Museum exhibit will be

Created from the best photographs
submitted for the contest

Categories: Juniors, Amateur Aduits--{a) Micro and (b) Macro Minerals,
Professionals, and Digital/Computer-Enhanced Photography

Contest Rules:

1. Mattted 8'x10" print. Mat must be 11"x14".

2. The photo must be related to the contest theme:
Russian Minerals.,

3. Each photo must have a caption with locality, bar scale or description of crystal [}

size, photographer, category, and other information submitter deems relevant. 1

Caption should be attached to back of mat.

4. Photos will be displayed at the 2001 Tucson Gem and Mineral Show. Winners

will be announced then.

S. All photos become the property of FM. Copyright will be retained by author, but

FM has royalty free use.

6. A non-monetary award will be presented to the winners.

7. Contest deadline: November 1, 2000.

8. Mail submittals to Dr. Karen Wenrich, P.O. Box 5054, Golden, CO 80401-(303)

1 278-1218 (Phone & Fax); email: CrystalsUL@aol.com.
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(Crystal forms using Crystals TTFont by Robert Boehringer)
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